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[Praise and worship led by Todd Bell] 
 
[Welcome & Prayer by Mike Buster] 
 
[Musical Praise] 
 
[Offertory Prayer by Mike Buster] 
 
[Musical Praise, Solo by Danna Miller, More Than Enough] 
 
[Dr. McKinley, message, What Can I Do For America?] 
 
[soft background music] Father we stand in this place today collectively 
to say that we do believe that Jesus is the One who is sufficient for this 
day, for this hour, for every need and while we stand collectively to make 
that statement of faith Lord we stand in this place individually as people 
of need. We are vulnerable and we are weak. We are so susceptible to 
temptation that would destroy us. Many of us Lord are bearing in our 
bodies and in our families, sickness and disease and there is such a sense 
Lord in which we fear that we will faint or fall. Father we live in a day 
and a hour of great fear and of terror and Lord we are not sufficient for 
these days or for these moments but Lord we do believe that You are able 
to meet every need, to be sufficient in all things and so Lord as we stand 
as a people in need today we call upon You and ask You to take the power 
and the strength of Your Word and to speak it to the heart of every person 
at every point of need and to work by the power of Your Holy Spirit in 
this place. Lord to show us Your strength, Your glory and Your sufficiency 
for it is in the name of Jesus that we pray together. Amen and Amen. God 
bless you. [music stops] 
 
And Todd and choir and orchestra thank you, would you thank them one more 
time for such a marvelous, [pause for applause] marvelous point of 
ministry? As I step to this sacred desk today I do so with a very keen 
sense of awareness that one year ago today we were living in a different 
world and just a few days after a Sunday just like this one in 102 
horrific and catastrophic moments everything in the world in which we were 
living changed and in those moments every part of American was touched and 
impacted. Our communities have been changed. Our businesses have changed. 
Our churches have changed. Our families have changed and all of this has 
come because of a sudden catastrophic moment that cut deep into the heart 
of America on September the 11th, 2001. This past week I was reading in the 
USA Today Newspaper that a Gallop CNN Poll has shown that 7 out of 10 



  2 What Can I Do For America? 

6/28/16   pjy 

Americans have echoed that they do not believe that time has healed what 
they have seen and experienced since 9-11. In fact it went on to say that 
one our of four Americans believe they will never come to terms with what 
has happened in America since the events of September the 11th of last 
year. And yet, while this week is going to be a week of accounting and of 
recounting of all of the things that transpired in those 102 minutes and, 
and in the days and the hours thereafter, and while there will be many 
images replayed of those graphic terrible moments there is an image that 
lingers in all of our minds today and it is the image of something that we 
saw happen in America in the moments and in the hours and the days that 
followed. And that was that there was a sudden shift in the disposition 
and the attitude of people in American society and all over this nation, 
everywhere you looked in every corner, in every county, in every community 
people were asking this question. What can I do? What can I do for 
America? What can I do in light of all that has happened and, and the 
impact in families and the impact in our fire and police and, and aviation 
sectors of the nation? What can I do to help and to make a difference? And 
I don’t know about you but I was so thankful and have continued to be so 
thankful for that spirit and for that attitude because it was so nice to 
see in contrast to an attitude that has been predominate in America and 
that’s been the attitude of what can I get. What can I get out of America? 
What can I get out of this world? What can I get out of this society? And 
every single one of us in this room ultimately was impacted by a shift and 
a change in disposition and attitude that said what can I do? And today I 
want to address that question because I do believe that it is still the 
valid question as we look back at September the 11th, the question that 
stands before us is what can I do, what can you do for America? 
 
To try to provide some insight and some answers for that question that I 
have posed for us today I wanta turn back the pages of history to the year 
1917, not far into the beginning of the last century and it was at that 
time that American was facing a global crisis. American soldiers were 
being mobilized and dispatched to France, to Belgium and ultimately to the 
engagements that would lead to World War, World War I, the wor…the war 
that was intended to end all wars and at that time the New York Bible 
Society contacted former President Theodore Roosevelt and ask what they 
should have inscribed in the front, in the fly leaf of everyone of the New 
Testaments that were going to be given to the soldiers as they were 
dispatched from American soil to regions around the world. And at that 
time president Theodore Roosevelt said this, he said: 
 
“I believe that what should be inscribed in every testament is the Micah 
mandate.” 
 
And it simply says this, Micah chapter 6 and verse 8: 
 
He has shown you, O man, what is good; And what does the Lord require of 
you but to do justly, to love mercy, and to walk humbly with your God. 
 
He has shown you, O man what is good; And what does the Lord require of 
you but to do justly, to love mercy, and to walk humbly with your God. 
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Later President Roosevelt said in response to that and in explanation of 
that: 
 
“I want you to do justice and therefore fight valiantly against those who 
stand for the reign of Molech and Beelzebub on the earth. Yet love mercy 
and treat your enemies well. Secure the afflicted. Treat every woman as if 
she were your sister and care for little children. Be tender with the old 
and the helpless. Walk humbly! You will do so if you study the life and 
the teachings of the Savior, walking in His steps.” 
 
How I thank God for a voice from our history, in a moment of tragedy, that 
gave guidance and direction to a nation in need of such guidance in that 
hour. And today I believe that not only because it was something said of a 
former president, another day of crisis but because it is found in the 
heart of the bedrock of the Word of God, that there is a mandate for you 
and for me today as we stand at the threshold of this anniversary and 
today we must embrace in every heart and life, this mandate: 
 
…to do justly, to love mercy and to walk humbly with our God. 
 
Now let’s take just a moment this morning to take time to consider the 
significance of each of these action points provided by the prophet Micah. 
In that day and time there was a crisis in the nation of Israel and in 
fact because of the vulnerability and the unsettled nature of the day and 
the time in which they were living Micah opens his prophecy by saying to 
all of the people, the Lord is in His holy temple and every nation will 
answer to Him. He wanted them to get a view of the greatness, the grandeur 
and the glory of God. But then he moved from the wonder of God’s authority 
to an agenda that God has for every man and woman and that agenda begins 
with this simple statement: 
 
…to do justly… 
 
…to do justly… 
 
Now what does it mean when the Bible says that we are TO DO JUSTLY? Well, 
the Hebrew word that is used here is a word that means the highest good. 
It simply means to do what is the prescribed way, the rightful action, 
literally to live up to the standard. What Micah was saying is I want you 
to understand that God’s plan for you is to focus on your responsibilities 
and to live responsively in the world in the society in which you are 
living. I believe that is a great need for us to consider here again today 
in America. What can we do? We can do justly. We can return as a people to 
a moment in our hearts and in our lives where we say I’m going to live 
everyday as a responsible, productive, contributing citizen to this day, 
to this hour, to the culture and society in which I live. I simply believe 
as I stand before you today that this has been the defining difference in 
our American heritage. Our forefathers believed that we could build a 
nation that was established where people would live in responsibility 
under law, that law would be established but that the purpose of that law 
was ultimately to have people live responsibly day by day in society and 
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that every man and every woman would see their responsibilities as they 
lived out their life under God. In fact I believe that that was the very 
heartbeat of what meshed the faith of our forefathers and the law and the 
liberty of which they spoke. I want you to hear the words of President 
George Washington. In his farewell address to the nation completing his 
presidency, this is what he said? 
 
“Let us with caution indulge the supposition that morality can be 
maintained without religion. Whatever may be conceded to the influence of 
refined education on minds of peculiar structure, reason and experience 
both forbid us to expect that national morality can prevail in the 
exclusion of religious principle.” 
 
He said that our religion, our faith is vital if we are going to live 
under law. 
 
Historian Will Durant said it this way: 
 
“There is no significant example in history before our time of a society 
successfully maintaining moral life without the aid of religion.” 
 
And then a contemporary, brilliant thinker, Ravi Zacharias, apologist has 
said this: 
 
“There is nothing in history to match the dire ends to which humanity can 
be led by following a political or social philosophy that consciously and 
absolutely excludes God.” 
 
You see ladies and gentlemen one of the key aspects of who we are and what 
we are as a people is that it is vital for everyone of us to embrace the 
responsibility of living everyday under God in this nation and being a 
responsible citizen in everything that we do. 
 
It would appear to me that we hear an awful lot about civil liberties in 
America today. Everywhere we turn there are suits and issues dealing with 
the matter of civil liberties and obviously we should live so as to insure 
that every citizen, under law and within the parameters of that which is 
good and right have freedom and the ability to exercise that freedom. But 
today we have become obsessed with every, a, every extreme example of 
liberty that we can imagine. But you know what I never hear in our culture 
today? I never hear any discussion about our civil responsibilities. I 
hear a lot about civil liberties but nothing about civil responsibilities. 
I hear nothing about our civil justice, that we are to embrace and to 
ultimately fulfill as a people living in this day and this hour and this 
society. 
 
I was reminded of that again just this past week, all over the news. 
McDonald’s is in a lawsuit and do you know why? Somebody had a heart 
attack because they ate too many French fries [pause for slight 
congregation laughter] and they’re suing McDonalds. I want to call up that 
person and say, “Hey, why don’t you quite super sizing your French fries?” 
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[pause for congregation laughter] Now I’m gonna tell you I love McDonalds 
French fries. It is a downfall in my life. [pause for congregation 
laughter] But, I don’t have any intent on suing McDonalds. I know it’s my 
problem, not theirs. You see ladies and gentlemen what an example that is? 
 
Just a week ago I heard a story about a young lady who was having a, a 
fight with her boyfriend in a, in a restaurant and she jumped up out of 
the seat and as she started to run out of that restaurant she slid on 
something there that was on the floor and she fell down and got up and 
then ultimately when out, got a lawyer and sued the restaurant. She won 
the lawsuit and was awarded in excess a hundred thousand dollars. But do 
you know how the spill got on the floor that was there? She threw her Coke 
at her boyfriend about 30 seconds before she jumped out of that seat and 
ran out the door. Somebody is to blame and everywhere we turn in our 
nation today we have become obsessed with the idea of liberty, liberty, my 
rights. But when we stand today in a nation in need, the greatest thing 
that we can do is turn away from all of this obsession with my rights and 
begin to focus on what are my responsibilities? And that’s what needs to 
be recaptured in our nation, is a sense of personal, moral and civil 
responsibility, what I would call civil justice, doing justly. 
 
It was Os Guiness who said: 
 
“The effect of playing the victim is to reject the epic of Christ and 
resort to a politic of resentment. The politics of resentment is the 
politic of revenge.” 
 
One of the things that has had its greatest injury on our nation is living 
in revenge against one another. So what is our civil justice? What is our 
civil responsibility? If we are going to fulfill the Micah mandate and to 
do justly what does God require? Well, we don’t have to wonder He’s laid 
it our in His Word. Keep your hand there in Micah chapter 6 and let’s look 
over in the book of Romans chapter 13. If we’re going to do justly let’s 
just clearly see what the Word of God tells us about what we are to do in 
living according to civil justice in our society. Romans chapter 13 and I 
begin reading in verse 1, the Bible says: 
 
1Let every soul be subject to the governing authorities. For there is no 
authority except from God, and the authorities that exist are appointed by 
God. 2Therefore whoever resists the authority resists the ordinance of God, 
and those who resist will bring judgment on themselves. 3For rulers are not 
a terror to good works, but to evil. Do you want to be unafraid of the 
authority? Then do what is good, and you will have praise from the same. 
4For he… 
 
That is the officer of the law. 
 
…is God’s minister to you for good. But if you do evil, be afraid; for he 
does not bear the sword in vain; for he is God’s minister, an avenger to 
execute wrath on him who practices evil. 5Therefore you must be subject, 
not only because of wrath but also for conscience sake. 6For because of 
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this you also pay taxes, for they are God’s ministers attending 
continually to this very thing. 7Render therefore to all their due: taxes 
to whom taxes are due, customs to whom customs are due, fear to whom fear, 
honor to whom honor. 
 
The Bible says very clearly that for every Christian living in a society, 
whatever that society may be there are some principles of justice that are 
to be enacted. There are some issues of responsibility and what are they? 
I want to just list them for you very quickly. 
 
Number 1 you are to respect your national leaders. To respect your 
national leaders, the Bible says clearly there is no government but that 
which has been established by God. For that very reason over in the book 
of Timothy, 1st Timothy chapter 2 in verse 1 the Bible says: 
 
1…I exhort first of all that supplication, prayer, intercession and giving 
of thanks be made for all men, 2for kings and for all who are in authority, 
that we may live a quiet, peaceable life in godliness and in reverence. 
 
The Bible says that we are to respect our leaders and specifically we are 
to show that respect by praying for them, praying for our president, 
praying for our governor, praying for those who lead in every sector of 
society because it is a part of our civil justice and our civil 
responsibility to respect our national leaders and to pl…pray for them. 
 
But secondly the Bible says that we are to submit to the laws of the land. 
We are to submit to the laws of the land. The Bible clearly says here in 
Romans 13 we are to submit and to do it for conscious sake. Because since 
we understand that God is the ultimate authority when we submit to law we 
are submitting to God and the Bible teaches that we are to submit to the 
laws of our land and that we are to obey those laws. We’ve spent so much 
time redefining the rule of law in our society. We love to blame others as 
I’ve already talked about and yet the Bible says clearly, specifically if 
you’re a Christian and you confess Christ then here’s the issue, submit to 
the laws of the land. 
 
Number 3, honor law enforcement officials. Honor law enforcement 
officials, the Bible says clearly on two occasions here in Romans 13 that 
law enforcement officials are God’s ministers to execute good against 
those who do evil and the Bible clearly teaches that if any group of 
people should be blessing and encouraging and supporting… [turn tape] …and 
officers of the community it should be Christians. I’m happy to report to 
you this morning that as a part of our own remembrance of 9-11 and in part 
of the honor that we want to show that this week a group of our women 
under the leadership of Kay Dagel are going to take 25 baskets to local 
police and fire stations to simply say to them with some homemade goods 
and a variety of gifts that we’ve been able to get together, “We love you, 
we appreciate you and we affirm you.” And then inside of everyone of those 
baskets is going to be a card like I’m holding in my hand and that card 
says, “Shield a badge.” and we’re gonna to say to anyone in any of those 
sectors, “If you would like for someone at Prestonwood Baptist Church to 
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pray for you, for your family for your children. If you’ll simply respond 
and let us know we will link a prayer partner with an officer, with a fire 
department official and we will do whatever we need to do to see to it 
that we pray for you, we cover you, we encourage you.” I hope many of you 
will consider making yourself available to be one of those prayer 
partners. And I would pray that just in this little seed touch that we 
would fulfill this issue of doing justly in our community. Honor law 
enforcement officials and literally the Bible says fear them. Do I know 
that there can be some cops who go bad? Yes! Do I know that not everyone 
who works in every sector of the community can at times be at fault? Yes! 
Why we have see the exaggerated pictures of a few we have failed to honor 
and to respect and to support and to thank so many who put their a, lives 
on the line everyday and if 9-11 did anything it said, “Hey, let’s get 
back to who the real heroes are in America. 
 
There’s a fourth thing that we are to do. To respect our national leaders, 
to submit to the laws of the land, to honor the law enforcement officials 
and then the Bible says clearly we are to contribute to our community. 
Heh, and I’m tellin you the Bibles very practical. Verse 6, for this 
reason you pay taxes. That’s right, taxes are a part of your contribution 
and my contribution for living in our community. The Bible says that we 
are to pay what we owe. We are to focus on our obligation, pay taxes to 
taxes, to whom taxes are due, customs to who customs are due, fear to whom 
fear is due and honor to whom honor is due. The Bible is telling us that 
we are to live as positive, as a group of people who make positive 
contributions in our community and in our society and the greatest way 
that we can do that I believe in America is through being faithful to 
support our government through prayer and paying of taxes and then 
ultimately to vote and let our voice be known. We have that privilege. It 
is a part of the custom. It is a part of the honor of being a citizen in 
America is that you have the privilege to have a vote and a voice. Please 
don’t squander that privilege. See it as a part of doing justly. Do all 
that you can and all that we must to make a positive difference in this 
world today. America needs citizens with this attitude and with this 
commitment. I will focus on my civil justice and I will uphold a standard 
of responsibility. 
 
But then very quickly we go back to the prophet Micah and we see that not 
only does he begin with this whole idea of doing justly but that he very 
quickly balances responsibility with compassion and very quickly he says 
we are to LOVE MERCY. Do you see the balance? Do justly, love mercy. 
George Grant in his commentary on Micah said this: 
 
“Biblical balance is a happy melting of devotion and action, of being and 
doing, of patience and passion, it manifests word and deed, faith and 
works, forgiveness and discipline.” 
 
You see literally what Micah is saying here is focus on compassion when 
you are faced with human weakness and brokenness. Everywhere we look today 
we do see the failure of justice. We see injury. We see brokenness. We see 
so many places where people are hurting and it’s easy when you see so much 
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abuse and so much intrusion and so much violence in the world, to look at 
all of this human brokenness and weakness and to respond to it in 
contempt. One of the greatest things that the Bible always teaches 
believers is that rather than respond with contempt it is that we respond 
with compassion. I believe that there’s a cycle of injury that can be 
perpetrated in every family, in every community wherever it may be found 
and that is that whenever we experience brokenness, whatever that 
brokenness may be, brokenness very quickly invites bitterness into our 
hearts and that bitterness that comes into our lives when it is retained 
and when it is embraced will ultimately increase the brokenness of our 
lives. And the tragedy is, is that this become a cycle in a society, it 
becomes a cycle in a family, it becomes a cycle in a community where 
 

brokenness invites bitterness 

	   	   	   	   	   	  	  F	   	   	   	   	   	   	   	   	  	  E	  
and bitterness increases brokenness 

 
and the cycle goes on and goes on and it would be very easy today, looking 
back to only live in cycle of brokenness and of bitterness as a nation. 
But I believe that we need to take our cue from one who has stood at the 
front lines of the brokenness that came on September 11th her name, Lisa 
Beamer. 
 
Several days ago I was looking at the new book that has just come out 
entitled, Let’s Roll, Ordinary People Extraordinary Courage and in that 
book I was reading something that Lisa Beamer said about her life, about 
her attitude. She had two children, five months pregnant, had just come 
back from a wonderful trip with her husband Todd from Rome when he quickly 
jumped on to an airplane and ultimately came to those final moments in a 
field in Pennsylvania. But I want to read Lisa’s words. 
 
“While his, that is Todd’s, final actions did require great courage, 
something else he did that morning required even more. In the face of the 
worst circumstances he could humanly imagine, Cod…Todd chose to rest in 
the words of the Lord’s prayer. ‘Thy will be done.’ He put himself in the 
hands of God knowing that ultimately that was the only safe place to be. 
Of course Todd wanted to be…come home on September the 11th but he knew 
that if it didn’t happen God was still in control and would take care of 
him and of us.” 
 
Listen to what Lisa says. 
 
“Could God have prevented the atrocities of September 11th from being 
carried out? Absolutely! He is all powerful and he hates evil. Could God 
have chosen to pull Todd off of the plane? Absolutely! Miraculous stories 
abound of people who didn’t make one of the high-jacked flights or for 
some reason didn’t get to the World Trade Center on that morning as they 
had planned and were spared. But I could drive myself crazy with all of 
the if onlies and the what if questions. If only Todd had taken another 
flight. What if the plane had stayed on the ground in Newark another 10 
minutes? Instead I must rest in the knowledge that for some reason God 
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allowed these things to happen. But even though God was in control it was 
still human beings who were responsible for the murder of Todd and so many 
others on September 11th. Am I angry and bitter toward them? That’s a 
question that many people ask. Truthfully, if I were standing face to face 
with Osama Bin Laden or men who high-jacked that plane that day my kick-
boxing practice might suddenly come into play. [pause for very slight 
congregation laughter] I’d have a hard time resisting some form of 
physical expression. Yet at the same time, I’ve not had the time or the 
energy to waste harboring bitterness or resentment toward the perpetrators 
of these heinous acts. I’m concerned that to the extend possible on earth 
this evil is stopped and innocent people are protected, but that’s no my 
job. I have confidence in our nation and our allies that they will make 
sure that this happens. But I know I can’t change the tragedy of September 
11th or even those who caused it. Ultimately I can be responsible to God 
only for my choices. The Bible says that God causes all things to work 
together for good, not that everything is good but that He works it for 
good to those who love God. Todd didn’t claim to be perfect and neither do 
I but we fall into the category of those who love God and that means we 
chose to trust God and follow His desire for our life and He promises to 
work everything for good both now and in the future.” 
 
How did that young lady write that, those words? Because she chose to love 
mercy and God through that love of mercy in her heart and in her life is 
using Lisa Beamer to touch many with the gospel of Christ and using her to 
ultimately demonstrate the message of the cross. Greater love has no man 
than this then to lay down his life for his friends and if ever you’ve 
wanted to see justice and mercy come together it comes at the foot of the 
cross because when Jesus Christ came to this earth He came to be touched, 
to be injured, to suffer humanity and all of it’s sinfulness. He came in 
order that the justice of God might be met in His pure and sinless life 
but that the mercy of God might be poured out when He died for you and for 
me. And while we live in a corrupt world, a world filled with every kind 
of ugliness that you can imagine God in His purity calls us to love 
because He has loved us in that while we were sinners Christ died for us. 
[pause] So ladies and gentlemen the greatest picture of doing justly and 
loving mercy is the cross of Jesus Christ. 
 
He has shown you, O man, what is good; And what does the LORD require of 
you but to do justly, to love mercy,  
 
But there’s one final thing that Micah mentions in his mandate and that is 
to WALK HUMBLY WITH YOUR GOD. What does it mean to walk humbly with God? 
Well, it obviously means to have a proper attitude towards God. It means 
that we push back from the arrogance and the self absorp…absorption and 
the self determinism that so often drives our lives and that we live our 
lives with a sense of dependence and a sense of submission to a Holy God. 
God wants us to walk with Him. God wants us to experience Him. But the 
secret to walking with God is to do it in the spirit of surrender. 
Humility simply means surrender. The Bible says, God resists the proud but 
He gives grace to the humble and what God is looking for and what God 
requires are men and women who will agree with Him by being willing to 
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surrender their lives to Him for His purpose, for His plan, for His glory. 
And today if you want to do the greatest thing that you can do for America 
is that you can stand up and prove that we are a nation under God because 
you live your life under the authority and the submission of God every 
single day. It’s more than a pledge; it’s the purposeful commitment of 
every Christian to walk humbly with our God. [pause] To walk means to take 
it a step at a time, day by day, looking at God’s greatness. Even when I 
live in a world that is filled with badness and whenever I come to one of 
the sin stained, evil moments of this world I step through it in the 
strength and the grace and the love of our God. 
 
About a week and a half ago I was at home one evening and I saw Lisa 
Beamer, her bright smile, her gracious demeanor as she was being 
interviewed on Larry King. But I was most surprised by what unfolded in 
the latter portion of that interview. I picked off of the internet a 
transcript of what was said that night and if you’ll permit me one more 
opportunity to read I wanta just simply take time and share with you 
something that unfolded that night in that conversation. 
 
In the midst of the interview Larry King said: 
 
“Lisa is there a memorial plot anywhere, is there kind of a burial site 
for Todd and the others killed in flight 93?” 
 
And Lisa said: 
 
“All of the families from flight 93 were able to receive remains and that 
was due to…” 
 
King kinda stepped back and said: 
 
“No kidding? Even as far underground as that plane went?” 
 
She said: 
 
“Well, not a lot, but the coroner out there, Wally Miller did a great job 
of just making sure that every measure was taken to get something back.” 
 
Larry King said: 
 
“So Todd is buried somewhere?” 
 
She said: 
 
“Yes, in Cranberry, New Jersey.” 
 
“In a plot? In a cemetery?” 
 
“Yes.” She said. 
 
“Is it a family plot?” 
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“No, it’s just in our town. It’s a nice little church graveyard.” 
 
Larry King said: 
 
“And what does it say?” 
 
And Lisa said: 
 
“It has his name and the dates of his birth and his death and then I put a 
verse from the Bible, Micah chapter 6, verse 8. [pause] It’s a very simple 
verse but it’s a verse that Todd loved and it talks about what God 
requires of people and it just talks about how He wants them to walk 
humbly with God and to act justly and to love mercy and those are things 
that Todd espoused in his life and I think in a very short statement they 
say a lot about him.” [pause] 
 
You see that morning when Todd said, ‘Let’s roll!’ it was because the 
impression of his heart was to do justly, to love mercy, to walk humbly 
with his God. And as we remember Todd Beamer and all of those families, 
all of those loses, ladies and gentlemen can we be sure that they have not 
died in vain, accomplished because we are simply consumed with the highs 
and lows of the stock market, the latest trends in all the sporting events 
in America. Those are all a part of life, they’re all important but can we 
come back to the Micah mandate that says, do justly, love mercy, walk 
humbly with your God. 
 
I want to ask that every head be bowed and every eye closed. [pause] I 
wanta ask you in this moment to just draw a circle around your life and I 
want you to consider your life, your commitments, your character. I wonder 
today as you sit in this building is there a place where you need to meet 
God today and is there a way in which you need to demonstrate surrender in 
your life to Him. [soft background music begins] I ask the question what 
can I do for America? Can I honestly but very confidently say to you the 
greatest thing that any person in this building can do for America is to 
bow their knee and to confess that Jesus Christ is Lord to the glory of 
God the Father. It all begins with confessing Christ realizing that we’re 
not here for ourselves, we’re here for God and for His purpose and that 
while we have been slanted and ultimately bent by sin God in His love and 
grace sent the Savior Jesus to die on the cross that we might be forgiven, 
that we might be cleansed, that we might be given a new life and you can 
become a better citizen by becoming a new person on the inside and Jesus 
Christ is the one and the only person who can do that. Todd Beamer had 
made a commitment of his heart to Jesus Christ. Lisa had done the same and 
while that doesn’t change the enormity of this tragedy in their life, it 
has changed the way that she has faced it and the outcome of what happened 
to Todd in those faithful moments because today he is with Christ because 
he had trusted Jesus as his Lord and Savior. [pause] Let me ask you, are 
you ready? I know that’s a hard question but it’s so important. Are you 
ready, that should you have to face death at any moment, any hour, that 
you can face it with confidence because you have a relationship with God? 
You can be ready, but not only to die you can be ready to live and God is 
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calling you to a new life and that life is in Christ and today if you’ve 
never done it I want to encourage you in this moment to say, “Lord Jesus I 
believe that you are the Son of God, the Savior of the world. Lord Jesus I 
know that I’m a sinner. Lord I want my sin to be forgiven, my sin to be 
cleansed. Jesus You died on the cross for me and today I open my heart. I 
receive You as my Savior and Lord. Lord help me never to be ashamed of you 
but to live for you.” Maybe in this moment you’ve prayed that prayed and 
that’s all you have to do to change your attitude towards God, to humble 
yourself before Him for the Bible says, He will lift you up. For others of 
you in this building today there’s a call of God to a commitment and that 
commitment is a commitment to get engaged and involved in a church like 
Prestonwood. I cannot presume that everyone here needs to be a part of 
Prestonwood but I believe there are many here whom God has brought here 
and is ministering to here but you need to make a commitment to be here 
and to make a positive contribution through your life by saying, “I am 
going to be a good citizen. I am going to be a faithful Christian and I am 
going to do all I can through a church to serve Christ in this community.” 
In a moment I want to encourage you to humbly walk with God. Yes, it 
requires some humility to step out of a seat and to come forward but how 
could we fail to do that in light of His grace for us? Maybe you need to 
follow Christ in the waters of believer’s baptism. Maybe there’s some 
other issue God has touched in your life and you just simply need to come 
and use this altar as a place to kneel and to surrender and to be humble 
before God. I don’t know what He’s speaking to your heart but I believe we 
have a mandate and today if we hear His voice let us not harden our 
hearts. 
 
Lord Jesus I trust You to move and to work in the power of Your Spirit. 
This is not my service or our invitation. It is Yours! So we stand in this 
place to call men and women, boys and girls to Jesus. We believe that you 
will be magnified as we do justly, love mercy and walk humbly with God in 
this moment for it is in Your name that we pray. Amen. 
 
I want to ask you to stand to your feet. As you stand we’re gonna to begin 
to sing together. In the balcony at each of these beautiful banners 
there’s a pastor standing there and just as there are men there, there are 
pastors here at the front and today if you want to confess Jesus Christ as 
your Lord and Savior, if today you need to follow Him in baptism or want 
to become a part of the Prestonwood family, whatever the decision, the 
commitment may be I believe that God is speaking to your heart and tugging 
at your soul and I encourage you right now, without any apology and 
without any resistance to say, “Lord help me to do Your will today.” So 
whether it’s there in the balcony at the banners or here at the front 
we’re waiting to embrace you. We’re waiting to receive you. We’re waiting 
to share with you the victory that we have in Jesus. Let’s sing. You come. 
 


